
https://www.youtube.com/channel/UC4jLWASMGn4wTrEPdT8BOTQ?view_as=subscriber
https://us06web.zoom.us/j/81084947529?pwd=s1TGJlUul3ILQDU3kixaGYgEUhBaRt.1
https://us06web.zoom.us/j/81084947529?pwd=s1TGJlUul3ILQDU3kixaGYgEUhBaRt.1


mailto:airportmeetings@ventura.org












https://us06web.zoom.us/j/81084947529?pwd=s1TGJlUul3ILQDU3kixaGYgEUhBaRt.1












































































































































































CMA Camarillo Airport | OXR Oxnard Airport 

2024 Meeting Schedules 

Camarillo & Oxnard 
Airport Authorities 

The Camarillo & Oxnard Airport 
Authorities meet jointly on the second 
Thursday of the month at 6:30 p.m. in 
the Department of Airports 
Administration Office, 555 Airport Way, 
Suite B, Camarillo, CA 93010, unless 
otherwise noted on the agenda. Changes 
or cancellations may occur. 

January 11 

February 8 

March 14 

April 11 

May 9 

June 13

July 11 

August 8

September 12 

October 10 

November 14 

December 12 

Aviation Advisory 
Commission

The Aviation Advisory Commission meets 
on the Wednesday preceding the second 
Thursday of the month at 6:30 p.m. in the 
Department of Airports Administration 
Office, 555 Airport Way, Suite B, Camarillo, 
CA 93010, unless otherwise noted on the 
agenda. Changes or cancellations may 
occur.

January 10 

March 13 

April 10 

February 7

May 8

June 12

July 10

August 7

September 11

October 9

November 13

December 11

CANCELED CANCELED

CANCELED

CANCELED

CANCELED



































VENTURA LOCAL AGENCY FORMATION COMMISSION 
801 S. VICTORIA AVENUE, SUITE 301  VENTURA, CA 93003 

TEL (805) 654-2576  FAX (805) 477-7101 
WWW.VENTURA.LAFCO.CA.GOV 

 
 

April 12, 2024         SENT VIA E-MAIL 
 
Keith Freitas, Director of Airports 
Ventura County Department of Airports 
555 Airport Way, Suite B 
Camarillo, CA  93010 
 
Subject: Camarillo Airport Layout Plan Update 
 
Dear Mr. Freitas: 
 
LAFCo staff has reviewed the Final Draft Airport Layout Plan (ALP) and Narrative Report, and 
provides the following comments.  The comments provided in this letter are those of LAFCo 
staff and do not reflect determinations made by the Commission.   
 
As background, LAFCo’s purposes are to (1) discourage urban sprawl, (2) preserve open space 
and prime agricultural land, (3) ensure efficient provision of government services, and 
(4) encourage the orderly formation and development of local agencies, such as cities 
(Government Code § 56301).  LAFCo implements its mission in part through its actions related 
to local agencies’ requests for boundary changes and service provision. 
 
LAFCo staff requests that the County expand upon the statement “Sanitary sewer services are 
provided by Ventura County” contained within the Final Draft ALP and Narrative Report, to 
reflect the following facts:  
 
The County of Ventura, through its Water and Sanitation Department, owns, operates, and 
maintains the wastewater collection infrastructure for the Camarillo Airport facility.  
Wastewater is discharged from the airport to the Camarillo Sanitary District’s (District’s)1 sewer 
system, an arrangement that has been in place since the 1960s (and likely since 1955, predating 
earliest District records).  The wastewater is then treated at the District’s treatment facility.   
 
Additionally, in 2017, the District and the County entered into an extraterritorial service 
agreement to authorize the District to provide sewer service outside its jurisdictional 
boundaries to allow for the development of new aircraft hangars at the northeast corner of the 
Camarillo Airport within an approximately 20-acre area.  The agreement, approved by LAFCo, 
allowed the direct connection of the development project to the District’s collection system 

 
1 The Camarillo Sanitary District is authorized to provide wastewater collection and treatment service within its 
jurisdictional boundaries (i.e., within and surrounding the City of Camarillo).  In some circumstances, pursuant to 
LAFCo approval, it may also provide services outside its jurisdictional area.  The City Council of the City of Camarillo 
is the governing body of the District. 
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(bypassing the County’s existing infrastructure) due to proximity of the development site to 
existing District pipelines.  An amendment to the agreement, approved by LAFCo in 2022, 
extended the 5-year term of the original agreement by an additional 5-year period, to 
accommodate the District’s desire for additional time to pursue LAFCo approval of the 
annexation of the entire Camarillo Airport facility, in order to provide sufficient time for the 
County to improve the existing sewer infrastructure at the airport to meet the District’s 
standards.   
 
Thank you for the opportunity to provide expanded detail regarding the circumstances 
surrounding wastewater services that are provided at the Camarillo Airport, and for your 
consideration in incorporating this information into the Final ALP Update and Narrative Report.  
Please contact me if you have any questions.   
 
Sincerely, 
 

 
 
Andrea Ozdy 
Deputy Executive Officer     
 
c: Dave Nafie, Ventura County Department of Airports 

Joe Pope, Ventura County Water and Sanitation Department 
Dave Klotzle, Camarillo Sanitary District  



City of Camarillo 
601 Carmen Drive, Camarillo, CA 93010 

NEWS RELEASE 
 
For Immediate Release: April 15, 2024  
Media Contact: Michelle Glueckert D’Anna |805-388-5370|mdanna@cityofcamarillo.org  
 

 
City Council Confirms Commitment to Preserving Camarillo’s  

Quality of Life During Update on Camarillo Airport  
Council Advises Airport Authority to Vigorously Advocate to Uphold 1976 Agreement 

Camarillo, CA – During the Camarillo City Council meeting on Wednesday, April 10, 
2024, City staff shared an update on two long-range planning processes currently 
underway for the Camarillo Airport—the Airport Layout Plan (ALP) Update and Part 150 
Study. Councilmembers listened to residents and businesses who spoke during an 
extensive public comment period, then engaged in a question-and-answer session with 
Ventura County Airport Director Keith Freitas and special counsel Dan Reimer, an airport 
legal specialist retained by the City. 

While the City does not have any decision-making authority on these specific processes 
or airport matters in general, the Council affirmed that it will continue to strongly 
advocate for the interests of the Camarillo community through its long-standing 1976 
Joint Powers Agreement with Ventura County on the operation of the Camarillo Airport.  

The 1976 agreement includes certain limitations on airport operations (e.g., size of 
aircraft, hours of operation, etc.) and ensures that the airport will remain a general 
aviation airport and not become a commercial airport. The 1976 agreement also 
establishes the City’s role in the Camarillo Airport Authority, an advisory body that 
makes recommendations to the Ventura County Board of Supervisors, which has final 
decision-making authority on all airport matters.  

During public comment, concerns were voiced by numerous residents—especially 
those living under the flight path in Old Town—about the impacts of flight traffic (e.g., 
noise and emissions) on their quality of life. Other commenters, including some with 
airport-related jobs, spoke to the benefits the airport brings to Camarillo, especially 
economically.  

“We’ve heard the concerns about airport noise and other impacts loud and clear, and 
we want to stress that preserving our quality of life in Camarillo is paramount,” stated 
Mayor Tony Trembley. “The Council will continue to work hard to advocate these 
priorities to the Airport Authority and County officials, and we encourage the 
community to keep engaging in the participation opportunities for the airport layout 
plan and noise study.”  



City staff and special counsel Dan Reimer outlined the planning processes and 
addressed questions and concerns previously voiced about the airport, clarifying issues 
that may not have been well understood or represented accurately in the community. 
It was made clear that the County lacks authority to regulate air traffic—the Federal 
Aviation Administration (FAA) has exclusive jurisdiction over airspace, aircraft, and 
pilots. The County cannot close the airport—in fact, the County is obligated by 
contracts with the FAA that require the County to keep the airport open. 

Because Ventura County owns and operates the Camarillo Airport (not the City), the 
County’s Department of Airports is solely responsible for the two ongoing planning 
processes. The ALP does not include any airport expansion—it focuses on infrastructure, 
parking, ramps, and maintenance. The Part 150 Study, meanwhile, updates the airport’s 
noise exposure maps and addresses its noise compatibility program. There is no formal 
relationship between the ALP Update and the Part 150 Study. 

In the detailed question-and-answer session with Director Freitas and Special Counsel 
Reimer, both expressed the difficulties of making significant operational changes within 
the restrictive framework of federal governance of general aviation airports. Despite 
the known hurdles, Director Freitas spoke of the airport’s commitment to consider all 
realistic options to reduce impacts to the community, including educating pilots and 
flight-based operations on the County’s voluntary Fly Friendly noise abatement 
practices as well as exploring the possibility of flight path modifications. 

The City has no legal authority over the airport, only traditional land use and zoning. The 
City’s power comes through the 1976 Agreement. To that end, the City Council has 
been assertive in defending the 1976 Agreement, hiring special legal counsel, forming a 
Camarillo Airport Ad Hoc Committee, engaging a third-party consulting firm to prepare 
and implement a scientifically-based survey of Camarillo residents, and prioritizing 
transparent communication and engagement with residents on airport-related matters.  

“Our 1976 Agreement calls for the County and City to engage in mutual cooperation in 
the operation of the airport,” shared Councilmember Susan Santangelo. “With Director 
Freitas’ commitment to listening to our community’s concerns, I trust we can find some 
common ground and realistic solutions as these processes move forward. To the extent 
we can use our voices on the Airport Authority to help mitigate impacts, we absolutely 
will.” 

The ALP is now in final draft form, and the public comment period is open through May 
10, 2024. The next community meeting for the Part 150 Noise Study is scheduled for June 
3, 2024. Information on both County processes can be found at: vcairports.org. 

For more information on the April 10, 2024 Council meeting, including the presentation 
slide deck and a list of commonly asked questions, please visit the City’s trending topics 
webpage on the “Camarillo Airport” at cityofcamarillo.org/trending. 

### 
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SoCal Gas Survey Work Being 
Conducted April 22 - April 2T 

----..........COUNTY �VENTURA 
Department of Airports 

SoCal Gas has contracted English Air Service to complete survey work 

on area gas lines beginning on Monday, April 22. The survey work is 

expected to end no later than Saturday, April 27 and will be primarily 

in the Oxnard and Point Mugu airspace. Increased helicopter activity 

can be expected from 8 a.m. - 5 p.m. at an altitude of approximately 

500 feet and flying in a grid pattern.

Send 

dated: April  18, 2024







"I want to thank the council for being assertive in upholding the joint powers
agreement," said Camarillo resident James Kester. "In the same vein, we
need to continue to be assertive in order to protect the residents of 
Camarillo. To protect our quality of life, health and financial standing as far 
as property values."

The next community meeting for the noise study is scheduled for June 3. 

Published: April 20, 2024
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Office of the City Manager 
     (805) 388-5307 
FAX (805) 388-5318 
 
 
May 10, 2024  
 
Keith Freitas 
Ventura County Department of Airports 
555 Airport Way, Suite B 
Camarillo, CA 93010 
 
RE:  Camarillo Airport Layout Plan Update 
 
Dear Keith, 
 
On behalf of the City of Camarillo, I want to express my appreciation for your efforts in engaging 
the Camarillo community in the Airport Layout Plan process (ALP). I recognize that public 
participation in the ALP is not required by the FAA and applaud your efforts to incorporate public 
participation into your ALP process in an effort to inform Camarillo residents and to seek their 
input. 
 
The City understands that, at a general level, the County is obligated to make Camarillo Airport 
available for aeronautical use, to maintain an ALP, and to improve the Airport in conformity with 
the FAA-approved ALP. At a more detailed level, the County is obligated to maintain facilities 
improved with federal grants, to operate the Airport safely, and to consider requests from private 
entities to make improvements with private funds.   
 
The City recognizes that the County does not have legal rights to place restrictions on aircraft in 
flight, nor may the County impose restrictions or mandatory flight restrictions. The FAA has 
exclusive jurisdiction over airspace, aircraft and pilots. The City understands that Ventura 
County cannot close the Camarillo Airport; rather, the County is obligated by contracts with FAA 
requiring County to keep airport open as well as by restrictive covenants in the deed by which 
the airport was transferred from the United States Government.   
  
The City acknowledges that the ALP does not include any airport expansion, rather the focus is 
on infrastructure, parking, ramps, maintenance.  We also understand that the County is not 
obligated to construct improvements simply because those improvements are depicted on the 
FAA-approved ALP. The County is the owner and operator of the Airport and will decide 
whether and when to apply for FAA grant funding and/or to use other airport revenues or debt to 
make the identified improvements.   
 
Although we have a clear understanding of the County’s obligations for the ALP, as well as your 
role in operating the Camarillo Airport, it is imperative that the Ventura County Department of 
Airports balance the Airport’s needs with those of the surrounding community.  
 
The City is interested in solutions to address the quality-of-life issues that are being raised 
repeatedly by Camarillo residents. We ask that you move forward now to pursue opportunities 
to engage in permanent noise monitoring opportunities. We also ask you to seek opportunities 
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to safely adjust the flightpath over Old Town Camarillo to minimize disruption to the quality of life 
of Camarillo residents.  
 
In all that you do, we are counting on you to continue to uphold the 1976 Agreement, as 
committed to in the letter from the County to the City, dated January 19, 2022, and since that 
time through verbal and written correspondence between the two entities. Additionally, we 
encourage you to continue engaging with Camarillo residents in all airport-related matters that 
have the potential to impact quality of life.  
 
As always, I am available at your convenience to discuss this matter. We value our partnership 
with the County in planning for the future of this important community asset, and the City will 
continue to dedicate the time, attention and energy necessary to find a resolution on these 
issues.  
 
Sincerely, 
 

 
 
Greg Ramirez 
City Manager 
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Community Update Regarding 
Taxiway A Reconstruction ProJect 

COUNTY �VENTURA 
Department of Airports 

We recently received a question from one of our community members regarding piles of 
milled asphalt on Oxnard Airport property that are part of the current Taxiway A 
Reconstruction project. These piles have been mistaken as soil and we'd like to provide 
clarification regarding concerns expressed to us. 

The Taxiway A Reconstruction project at Oxnard Airport began on May 9, 2024, and is 
anticipated to be complete by the end of July. The asphalt pavement removed as part of the 
project generates material called millings or grindings that may be reused on site. The Airport 
utilizes this material for leveling areas on airport property that are prone to ponding during 
storm events and for routine weed abatement along fence lines. You may see the milled 
pavement piled temporarily at various locations on the Airport where the material is planned 
to be used until it is graded out. 

Prior to construction start, the Airport completed testing of planned excavated soil to 
characterize the soil for future removal and disposal. Testing established that the soil 
excavated during construction activities can be removed from the site as non-hazardous 
material and will be completely disposed of off-site. 

The previously stockpiled material (which is covered by plastic liners) on Airport property 
east of Ventura Road has been tested and the Department of Airports will be coordinating 
with the California Regional Water Board regarding the next steps. The Department of 
Airports expects to commence removal of the stockpile soil before the end of the year. 

Information about the Taxiway A Reconstruction project, including a schedule, phasing and 
temporary closures, is available on our project website or at this link: OXR Construction 
Flyer_ V5 (pcdn.co) (https://protect.checkpoint.com/v2/ ___ https:/s45318.pcdn.co/wp-
content/ uploads/ 2024/ 04/ OXR-Construction-Flyer _R4-
l.pdf ___ .YzJlOmNvdmF2YW5hbjpjOm86Yzhh YTc lOTU5ZGJ kMTQxNDdhMmJ jMDFkODg0ZTRh YjU6Njo4OWQ4OjBhNGJ k\'
You may also check our website for updates or contact our Projects Administrator via email
at erin.powers@ventura.org (mailto:erin.powers@ventura.org).

dated: May 16, 2024
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LOCAL 

Ventura County Fire headquarters moves 
to Thousand Oaks. Here 1s what to know 

Cheri Carlson 

Ventura County Star 

Published 3:38 p.m. PT May 16, 2024 

After decades in Camarillo, the Ventura County Fire Department is moving its headquarters 

to Thousand Oaks starting next week. 

Plans call for opening the two-story building at 2400 Conejo Spectrum St. on Monday, but 

services will continue to be available at both locations through May. The county purchased 

the 99,000-square-foot building for roughly $15 million late last year. 

With the move, the department will have all of its administrative functions in one building, 

county Fire Chief Dustin Gardner said. Plans also call for building a backup dispatch center 

at the location. 

The fire department, which covers communities from Ojai to Simi Valley, had been looking 

for a new space for the past few years. Its current headquarters - a 30,000-square-foot 

leased building at the Camarillo Airport - had too little room for the administrative and 

support staff. Personnel had to work out of multiple remote locations, some in trailers or 

sharing offices meant for fewer people, officials said. 

Why did Ventura County Fire headquarters move to Thousand 
Oaks? 

A study showed the department would need at least 45,000 square feet to keep those staff 

members under one roof. But new construction for a building that size would cost more than 

$30 million, which was not considered feasible. 

Instead, the department looked for an existing office building that could be remodeled and 

the Thousand Oaks location was nearly move-in ready, officials said. The price of the 

building totaled about half the cost of new construction and was twice the size. 





 

From: Jauregui, Jannette 

Sent: 

To: 

Friday, May 17, 2024 3:13 PM 

Jauregui, Jannette 

Subject: Ventura County Department of Airports: Listening Sessions Now Scheduled for Part 150 

Noise Compatibility Studies 

Attachments: CMA + OXR Listening Meeting Advert v4.pdf 

Mark Your Calendars! 

Camarillo Airport 
Part 150 Noise Study 

Monday, June J, 202.4 
6:00 p.m. 
Location: 

Venttira County Offfce of Education 
5100 Adolfo Rd, 

Camarillo, CA 93012 

Oxnard Airport 
Part 150 Noise Study 

Tuesday, June .4, 2024 
6:00 p.m. 
Location: 

Courtyard by Merriott, Oxnard-Ventura 
600 E Es.planade Dr. 
Oxnard, CA 93036 

The listening sessions will Feature a project team presentation 
at 6:00 p.m. followed by community noise abatement input, 

Spanish and Mixtecto interpretation will be available. 

Join us to learn more about the Part 150 
itudies and what they mean for the 
community, and suggest measures to be 
evaluated for inclusion in the airport Noise 
Compatibility Programs. 

1 
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Commemorative Air Force Museum 
Preserves History of Camarillo's 
Former Air Force Base 

In 1942, the United States Army Air Corps took a piece of the undeveloped farmland at the 

eastern end of the Oxnard plain and established what became known as Oxnard Flight Strip. 

A few wooden hangars were built - all designed to meet the temporary needs of World War II 

- and drafted and enlisted airmen from across the country were assigned for flight training

and maintenance throughout the remainder of the war.

For the next 20 years, the more than 300 acres of land was intermittently under the control of 

the United States Department of Defense, with the longest standing assignment going to the 

United States Air Force from 1951-1969. During that time the airfield became known as the 

Oxnard Air Force Base, a booming segment of the country's air defense command that 

became an ideal assignment for any airman because of the weather and proximity to Los 

Angeles and the beach. The base even served as the destination airfield for President 

Kennedy when he visited Naval Air Station Point Mugu. 

In 1976, the County of Ventura reacquired the land. With the establishment of the City of 

Camarillo just 12 years before, the land became known as Camarillo Airport - a general 

aviation airport designed for training, business, and privately owned aircraft. 



In 1981, the temporary wooden hangars that had been built for World War II still stood and 

became home to the Commemorative Air Force's Southern California Wing. The nationally­

based organization, which started in 1957, operates with a single purpose: to preserve the 

history of United States military aircraft. The location was ideal - a historic yet undesignated 

landmark that once housed this country's Air Force would now serve as a site for 

preservation. 

The Wing was assigned its first aircraft in 1981. The C-46 was a passenger aircraft turned 

transport plane that served actively during World War II and Korea. With missions in China, 

Burma, India, and the Pacific, the C-46 was unpressurized and required manual navigation. It 

could carry 10,000 pounds of cargo and became an ideal aircraft to fly supplies over "The 

Hump" on the eastern end of the Himalayan Mountains. 

The Southern California Wing's collection gradually grew over the next two decades as the 

Camarillo location became a full-fledged museum. The wooden hangars were demolished in 

the late 1990s and were replaced with a more modern look. Additional aircraft were assigned 

by headquarters or were borrowed from members including a B-25, PT-19, PT-13, F6F Hellcat, 

T6 Texan, T5 Texan, FBF Bearcat, Japanese Zero, and Fairchild 24 used by the United States 

Civil Defense during World war II. 

Exhibits were established including one featuring models of every aircraft that flew out of 

Oxnard Flight Strip and Oxnard Air Force Base from 1942 - 1969, with others focusing on 

women in aviation, the Tuskegee Airmen, military uniform displays, a model Sherman Tank, 

Army Jeep, and more. 

Now occupying three hangars at Camarillo Airport, the Southern California Wing holds a vital 

role in the annual Wings Over Camarillo airshow. Additionally, the Wing offers a ride program 

tor the community to experience what it's like to fly in several of the aircraft on display. 

"What started as a hobby became an urgent objective to preserve history," the 

Commemorative Air Force headquarters said of their objective. 

The Southern California Wing and its docents, who have lived experience on the aircraft, work 

weekly to meet that objective. And in doing so, they honor stories of local and national heroes 

that might have otherwise been lost. 

The Commemorative Air Force Museum at Camarillo Airport is open Fridays and Saturdays 

from 10 a.m. - 4 p.m. and Sundays from 12 p.m. - 4 p.m. For more information, visit 

cafsocal.com. 

Photo is of the B-25 that is housed at Camarillo's Commemorative Air Force Museum. Photo 

courtesy of Museum staff. 

dated: May 27, 2024
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https://www.google.com/maps/place/555+Airport+Way,+Camarillo,+CA+93010/@34.2081057,-119.0791813,17z/data=!3m1!4b1!4m5!3m4!1s0x80e84996c55bc7e7:0xe5b675084251007f!8m2!3d34.2081057!4d-119.0769926
https://www.google.com/maps/place/2889+W+5th+St,+Oxnard,+CA+93030/@34.1985991,-119.2086122,17z/data=!3m1!4b1!4m5!3m4!1s0x80e84ddd04d1fd23:0x18c2b97ca63ad337!8m2!3d34.1985991!4d-119.2064235
https://www.youtube.com/channel/UC4jLWASMGn4wTrEPdT8BOTQ/featured
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